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it is one thing to tempt Providence, it is quite another to
trust in the living God. It is one thing to act in a foolhardy
fashion, it is quite another to act in a way which may appear
reckless to the world but is really a confident assertion of God's
power. When Elijah ordered the twelve barrels of water to be
poured over the altar on Mount Carmel it seemed as if he was
making the situation even more intolerable. Indeed, it was not
simply that the altar was submerged, but the hopes of the faith
ful but fearful remnant must also have been overwhelmed.
Could God act in such a situation? Could fire fall from
heaven to consume the offering on an altar drenched with
water?

In fact, Elijah was acting quite deliberately. He was making
things even more difficult. It was really his public confession
that his confidence was only in the power of God. It was a
vivid declaration that he had no power of his own. It was a
symbolic gesture indicating his refusal to use any dubious
means to acomplish God's purposes. God must work and
must be seen to work, for the glory must be His alone.

Why, then, do we maintain that his was no reckless temptin~

of Providence but a confident reliance upon God Almighty?
The answer is to be found in Elijah's life of communion with
God. He was, as lames points out, a man of like passions with
us, but he was also a man of prayer, and in his times of prayer
he came to know his God.

His time of exile had taught him further lessons. Banished
by the word of the Lord from the capital, he learns in the
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solitude of Cherith and in the restricted isolation of Zarephath
to depend wholly upon God. It is fresh from this experience
of God's faithfulness and power that he emerges on Mount
Carmel with a triumphant assurance which to the unbelieving
or fearful must have seemed completely misplaced.

There was another factor which begot confidence. and still
begets it in the heart of the man of faith. Elijah was not out to
serve his own ends. His great concern was that Israel would
acknowledge that the Lord was God. He had a further desire
that they might recognize him as the servant of the Lord. But
this was not for some selfish purpose, but in order that the
message he brought might be vindicated.

Here is the faith which conquers difficulties. This is thc faith
which laughs at impossibilities. This is the faith which com
mands the mountain to be removed. But such failh is not
worked up in some emotional moment. It is a trust tcmpered
in the furnace of affliction, and hammered out on thc anvil of
frustration and disappointment. Such faith becomcs a kcenly
tempered instrument in the hand of the Lord.

Leave God to order all thy ways,

And hope in Him whate'er betide;

Thou'lt find Him in the evil days

Thy all-sufficient strength and guide:

Who trusts in God's unchanging love

Builds on the rock that nought can move.

(Georg Christian Neumark, translated
by Catherine Winkworth) H.M.C.
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Sallluel Walker
(1714-1761)

BISHOP J. C. RYLE

33~

This life of Samuel Walker has been abridged and
edited by Peter Toon from J. C. Ryle, 'The
Christian Leaders of the Last Century' (1868).

Samuel Walker was born at Exeter in 1714, and died in
1761, at the early age of forty-seven. Partly from the circum
stance that his ministerial life was entirely spent in one of the
most remote corners of England, before railways were in
vented, and partly from his habits of mind, which made him
entirely decline all public work of an aggressive and extra
parochial kind, he is a man whose name is scarcely known to
many Christians. Yet he was one who, in his day, was most
highly esteemed by such men as Wesley, Whitefield, Romaine
and Venn, for his eminent spirituality and soundness of judg
ment. Above all, he was one who cultivated his own corner of
the Lord's vineyard with such singular success, that there were
few places in England where such striking results could be
shown from preaching the gospel as at Truro.

The facts of Walker's life of which any record remains are
few, and soon told. His family resided at Exeter and was well
connected. He was lineally descended from the good Bishop
Hall, who was for a time Bishop of Exeter and whose grand
daughter married a Walker. His grandfather, Sir Thomas
Walker, was a member of Parliament for Exeter. John
Walker, Rector of St. Mary the More, in Exeter, who wrote a
well-known volume about the 'Sufferings of the Ejected
Clergy' under the Commonwealth, was also a relative of the
subject of this chapter; in fact, the first edition of the work
was published in the very year that Samuel Walker was born.

We know little of Walker's boyhood and youth, beyond the
fact that he was educated at Exeter Grammar School, and was
there for ten years-from the age of eight till he was eighteen.
He went to Exeter College, Oxford, in 1732, and in due course
of time took his degree of BA. in that university. He seems
to have made good use of his time while he was at college, and
to have acquired much knowledge. which he found valuable
in after-life. His biographer particularly mentions that 'he
cultivated logic with much success, and always considered his

~



340 The Gospel Magazine

early devotion to that science as the foundation of the facility
he afterwards attained in a clear and methodical arrangement
of his ideas. When complimented by his friends, who admired
the lucid and argumentative mode in which he treated every
subject, he always observed that logic had been his favourite
pursuit in youth, and that he recommended it to young
divines'. Beside being a reading man, he seems to have been
thoroughly correct and moral in life; and though utterly desti
tute of spiritual light or religion, he was mercifully preserved
from the excesses into which many young men plunge at
college, to their own subsequent bitter sorrow. We know
nothing more of Walker's university life. We have no account
of his companions, friends or acquaintances. It is a curious
fact, however, that it is clear, from a comparison of dates that
he must have been an undergraduate of Exeter College at the
very time when the so-called Methodist movement began, and
when Wesley, Whitefield and Hervey were commencing their
line of action as aggressive evangelists at Oxford. It is another
curious fact that Lincoln College, of which John Wesley was
a Resident Fellow, stands within fifty yards of Exeter College.
Romaine also was at Christ Church at the same time. But
there is not the slightest proof that Walker was acquainted
with any of these good men.

Walker entered the ministry at the age of twenty-three, in
the year 1737. He was first curate of Dodescomb Leigh. near
Exeter, but only remained there one year. He then travelled
on the Continent for two years, in the capacity of private tutor
to the younger brother of Lord Rolle. On the termination of
this engagement he became first curate, and immediately after
vicar, of Lanlivery, near Lostwithiel, in Cornwall. He only
held this living during the minority of a nephew of the patron,
and finally resigned it in the year 1746. He then accepted the
office of stipendiary curate of Truro, in Cornwall, and occupied
that position for fifteen years, until the time of his death in
176Ll

It is past all doubt that Walker was profoundly ignorant of
spiritual religion at the time of his ordination. Like hundreds
of clergymen, he undertook an office for which he was cer-

I In The Inextinguishable Blaze, Dr. A. Skevington-Wood calls
Samuel Walker 'the real prophet of Evangelicalism in the
West Country'. For a scholarly yet readable study of the
Revival within the Church of England in Cornwall, sce
G. C. B. Davies, The Early Cornish Evangelicals, /735 10

1760 (1951).
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tainly not 'inwardly moved by the Holy Ghost', and professed
himself a teacher of others while he himself knew nothing of
the truth as it is in Jesus. He says, in a letter dated 1756: 'The
week before my ordination I spent with the other candidates
--as dissolute, I fear, as myself-in a very light and unbecom
ing manner: dining, supping, drinking and laughing together,
when, God knows, we should all have been on our knees and
warning each other to fear for our souls in the view of what
we were about to put our hands to. I cannot but attribute the
many careless, ungodly years I spent in pleasure after that time
to this profane introduction; and, believe me, the review
shocks me. While I write, I tremble in the recollection of the
wounds I then gave Jesus.'

In this painful and unsatisfactory state of mind Walker
spent the first two years of his ministerial life. Throughout
that time he was diligent and conscientious in the discharge of
the outward duties of his office. He preached, visited cate
chised, reproved, exhorted and rebuked, but did no good at all.
Ignorant alike of his own heart's disease and of the glorious
remedy provided by Christ's gospel, he laboured entirely in
vain. In fact, he said himself, in after-years, 'that though he
was well thought of, and, indeed, esteemed beyond most of his
brethren for regularity, decency, and endeavour to keep up
external attendance, and even for his public addresses, yet he
felt he ought to go sorrowing to the grave, upon a review of
the years so misspent'.

The circumstances under which a complete change came
over Walker's heart, character and ministerial life, were very
remarkable. They supply a most instructive illustration of
God's plan of leading people to Christ by ways 'which they
know not'. Walker had come to Truro in 1746 with peculiar
pleasure, on account of the notorious gaieties and festivities of
the place, in which the young curate at that time took great
delight. He entered the place a dancing, card-playing, party
going clergyman, and was known only in that character for the
first twelve months of his ministry. It is said that at this period
'his only ambition was to be courted for his gaiety and admired
for his eloquence, and to become the reformer of the vicious by
the power of persuasion and example'. Ignorant he was not
altogether, for, like every well-read man, he had historical
notions of the leading doctrines of the Christian religion. But,
to use his own words, 'what he knew notionally, he neither felt
nor sought practically'. He acknowledges that, even in the
midst of all his official decorum, he 'was actuated by two
hidden principles, as contrary to God as darkness is to light-
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a desire of reputation and a love of plea~ure'. Such were the
beginnings of Walker's ministry! Such was the unpromising
material which God was pleased to take in hand. and mould
and fashion into a goodly vessel of grace!

The manner of Walker's conversion is thus described by one
of his biographers. 'He had been at least a year in his curacy
at Truro before he fell under any suspicion or uneasiness
about himself or his preaching. The first impression that he
was in error arose from a conversation between himself and a
few of his parishioners on the subject of justifying and saving
faith. to which he was judiciously led by a pious individual.
This was a Mr. Conon. master of the Grammar School at
Truro. who, he often said. was the first person he had ever met
truly possessed of the mind of Christ, and by whose means he
became sensible that all was wrong within and without.' Mr.
Conon was one of those rare servants of God who. like Job.
are found in places where you would think no good thing could
grow, and who serve to show that grace and not place makes
the Christian. Intercourse between this good man and the
curate of Truro gradually ripened into intimacy, and the result
was the total conversion of the minister through the pious
instrumentality of one of his hearers.

The change that had come over the curate of Truro was
soon apparent, both in his preaching and practice. It could not
he hid. He ceased to take part'in the frivolous worldly amuse
ments which at one time absorbed his attention. He frankly
acknowledges that he did not take up this new line of action
without a mighty inward struggle, and that it was 'long before
he could bring himself to any reasonable measure of indiffer
ence about the esteem of the world, and then only with heart
felt pangs of fear and disquietude'. But he fought hard, and by
God's grace was more than conqueror. At the same time, says
his biographer, 'he began to preach as he felt, declared the
alteration in his views, and faithfully pointed out the evil of
the empty pleasures in which the inhabitants of his parish were
absorbed, and the danger of resting on the mere formalities of
Sabbath worship for salvation. Repentance, faith, and the new
birth became the topics of his sermons-truths which, though
treated with all the power of his highly cultivated mind.
brought down on him hatred as an enthusiast, derision as a
madman, and vehement opposition as the destroyer of harm
less joys. An infidel went even so far as to insult him in the
pulpit, an affront which he bore with singular patience and
dignity.'
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The effects of Walker's new style of preaching seem to have
been very deep and extraordinary. Astonishment and surprise
were the first prevailing feelings in the minds of alL To hear
their curate denouncing the very practices in which he had
lately indulged himself, and pressing home the very doctrines
which he had neglected or despised, was enough to make men's
hair stand on end! Anger and irritation were naturally excited
in the hearts of hundreds who loved pleasure more than God,
and were determined to cling to the world. But all alike seem
to have been thoroughly aroused and impressed. His biogra
pher says: 'The earnestness of the preacher, and the striking
alteration of his habits as well as of his sermons, stirred up the
curiosity of the people, who, while they were enraged at the
fidelity, were enchained by the eloquence and trembled at the
sternness of their reprover. Even out of the pulpit they feared
the presence of their minister. The Sabbath loiterers would
retire at his approach, saying, 'Let us go; here comes Walker'.
His manner is said to have been commanding and solemn in
the extreme, and his life so truly consistent that at length he
awed into silence those who were at first most clamorous
against him. At last such crowds attended his ministry that the
thoroughfares of the town seemed to be deserted during the
hours of service, so that it was said you might fire a cannon
down every street in Truro in church time without a chance of
killing a single human being.'

No well-informed Christian will be surprised to hear that a
man preaching and living as Walker did was assailed by every
kind of persecution. The great enemy of souls will never allow
his kingdom to be pulled down without a struggle to preserve
it. If he cannot prevent a faithful minister working, he will
labour in every way to hinder and impede his work. The
worldly portion of the Truro people resolved to get rid of a
man who pricked their consciences and made them uncomfort
able. They first tried to injure the curate of Truro with the
bishop of the diocese; but in this attempt, happily, they failed.
They then endeavoured to prevail on the rector of Truro to
dismiss him from his cure, a move which led to the following
remarkable result. His biographer says: 'Mr. Walker's
enemies, being some of the wealthiest inhabitants of Truro,
found the rector only too willing to listen to their complaints,
and he promised that he would go to his curate and give him
notice to quit his charge. He went; but like the Gaul who was
sent to the Roman hero to despatch him in prison, he retired
startled and abashed at his lofty tone and high bearing. On
entering Walker's apartment, he was received with an elegance
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and dignity of manner which were natural to one who had long
been the charm of society, and became so embarrassed as to be
perfectly unable to advert to his errand. He at length made
some remark which afforded an opportunity of speaking of the
ministerial office and character, which Walker immediately
embraced, and enlarged on the subject with such acuteness of
reasoning and solemnity of appeal to his rector, as a fellow
labourer in the gospel, that he retreated overwhelmed with
confusion, and unable to say a word about the intended dis
missal. He was in cosequence reproached with a breach of his
promise, and went a second time to fulfil it. He again retreated
without daring to allude to the object of his visit. He was
pressed to go a third time by one of his principal parishioners,
but replied, "Do you go and dismiss him, if you can; Tcannot.
J feel in his presence as if he were a being of superior order,
and T am so abashed that I am uneasy till J can retire". A
short time after this the rector was taken ill, when he sent for
Mr. Walker, entreated his prayers, acknowledged the propriety
of his conduct, and promised him his hearty support if he
recovered.' From this time to the end of his ministry, no
weapon formed against the curate of Truro seemed to prosper.
He held on his way without let or hindrance, though not, of
course, without much hatred, opposition and petty persecution.
But nothing that his opponents could do, or devise, was able
to stop or silence him. So true is that word of Scripture:
'When a man's ways please the Lord, he maketh even his
enemies to be at peace with him' (Prov. ] 6 : 7).

There can be no doubt that Walker's position at Truro was
greatly strengthened by his eminent holiness, self-denial, and
consistency of life. Whatever his enemies thought of his
preaching, they could not deny that he was a singularly holy
man. Like Daniel, they could find no fault in him except
concerning the law of his God. Two remarkable instances of
his self-denial and disinterestedness deserve special mention.
One is his voluntary resignation of the vicarage of Talland. to
which he had been appointed about the time of his coming to
Truro, with the bishop's license of non-residence. On becom
ing a converted man. his conscience told him that he ought not
to receive an income for which he discharged no ministerial
duty. Acting on this principle, he cheerfully gave up the pre
ferment unasked and unpersuaded, relinquished all his aCCllS
tamed comfor~s, and went into humble lodgings of the plainest
kind. The other instance is even more singular. He refused
the opportunity of marrying a lady eminently suited to be his
wife, who would have readily accepted his hand. on the sole
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ground that she had too much fortune. To a friend who
seriously advised him to propose to her, he made the following
remarkable reply: '1 certainly never saw a woman whom 1
thought comparable to Miss --, and I believe I should enjoy
as much happiness in union with her as it is possible to enjoy
in this world. 1 have reason also to think that she would not
reject my suit. Still, it must never be! What would the world
say of me? Would not they imagine that the hope of obtaining
such a prize influenced my profession of religion? It is easy.
they would say, to preach self-denial and heavenly-minded
ness. but has not the preacher taken care to get as much of this
world's good as he could possibly obtain? It must never be!
r can never suffer any temporal happiness or advantage to be
a hindrance to my usefulness.' Conscientiousness like this is
certainly very rare, and to many persons may seem totally
incomprehensible and absurd. Whether, also, in Walker's
behaviour to the lady, there was not something of morbid
scrupulosity, and whether a happy marriage might not have
lengthened his life and usefulness, are questions which admit
of dou bt. But there is no denying that not a few evangelical
ministers have withered their own usefulness by marrying
wealthy wives. And one thing is very certain, that Walker's
character for eminent disinterestedness and unworldliness
hecame so thoroughly established, that in this material point
the breath of slander never touched him to the very end of his
days.

The direct visible effects of Walker's ministry at Truro were
very remarkable and extensive. Worldliness and wickedness
were checked to an extraordinary extent, and even those who
loved sin were ashamed to commit it so openly as they had
done in time past. Not long after he began to preach the real
gospel and to call men to repentance, the theatre and cockpit
in the town were both forsaken, and given up to other pur
poses; and similar reforms extended to places in the neigh
bourhood through his instrumentality. The influence of his
ministry, in fact, was singularly felt by many who were never
converted. He said himself that he had reason to think almost
all his hearers at Truro were, at one time or other, awakened
more or less, 'although 1 fear many of them have rejected the
counsel of God against themselves'.

Of positive spiritual results in the saving of souls by any
one's ministry, a wise man will always speak cautiously. We
see through a glass darkly, and are easily deceived in such
matters. Yet I see every reason to believe that Walker's
ministry at Truro was really the means of turning hundreds

...I
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from darkness to light, and from the power of Satan unto God.
It is a certain fact that in 1754, after which he had preached
the gospel only seven years at Truro, he recorded that no less
than eight hundred persons had made particular application
to him, from time to time, inquiring what they must do to be
saved. Making every allowance for many of this number who
doubtless drew back after their first convictions, and returned
to their sins, this simple fact ought to fill our minds with
astonishment. The ministry which in seven years could arrest
the attention of eight hundred persons in such a small parish
must have been one of singular power, and singularly blessed
of God.

One of the most interesting examples of his ministerial
success was the extraordinary effect that he produced on a
regiment of soldiers which was quartered in Truro in 1756.
As soon as they arrived, Walker set up a sermon for their
special benefit on Sunday afternoon, which was called 'the
soldiers' sermon'. After a little time the number of attendants
became very large; and the mere fact that it was a voluntary
service, specially intended for soldiers, no doubt helped
greatly to bring hearers. The attention of the men was
thoroughly arrested, and within three weeks no less than a
hundred of them came to Walker's house, asking what they
must do to be saved. He himself says to a correspondent:
'TIle effects of the soldiers' sermon have been very striking.
You would have seen their countenances changing, tears often
bursting from their eyes, and confessions of their exceeding
sinfulness and danger breaking from their mouths. I have
scarcely heard such a thing as self-excusing from any of them;
while the desire to be instructed, and uncommon thankfulness
for any pains for them used by any of us, have been very
remarkable.'

His biographer says: 'Mr. Walker's exertions in the regi
ment at first met with great opposition. The commander
publicly forbade his men to go to him for private instruction,
though, at last, no less than two hundred and fifty of them
sought the persevering servant of Christ for that purpose.
Those also whom religion had separated from the sinful habits
and company of their unawakened comrades, were much
derided; but grace enabled them to stand. A great alteration,
however, soon took place. Punishment diminished, and order
prevailed in the regiment, to a degree never before witnessed;
and at length the commander discovered the excellent cause of
this salutary change. Genuine zeal had now its full triumph
and rich reward. The officers waited on Mr. Walker in a body,
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to acknowledge the good effects of his wise and sedulous
exertions, and to thank him for the reformation he had pro
duced in their ranks.'

'These interesting men left Truro after nine weeks' stay. The
parting scene was indescribably affecting. They assembled the
last evening in the society-room, to hear their beloved minis
ter's farewell prayer and exhortation. "Had you," said Walker
to a friend, "but seen their countenances, what thankfulness,
love, sorrow, and joy sat upon them! They hoped they might
bring forth some fruit; they hoped to meet us again at the right
hand of Jesus at the great day." It was an hour of mingled
distress and comfort; the hearts of many were so full that they
clasped the hand of the beloved instrument of their conversion
and turned away without a word. They began their morning
march praising God for having brought them under the sound
of the gospel; and as they slowly passed along, turned round
to catch occasional glimpses of the town as it gradually
receded from their sight, exclaiming, "God bless Truro!"
They saw their spiritual leader no more upon earth, but were
consoled by the hope of a triumphant meeting amongst the
armies of heaven.'

One grand peculiarity of Walker's ministry at Truro was
the system of private meetings for mutual edification among
the spiritual members of his congregation, which he succeeded
in instituting. He seems to have been deeply impressed with
the necessity of following up the work done in the pulpit, and
with the desirableness of stirring up real Christians to be useful
to one another. There can be no doubt that he was right.
'Edify one another' is an apostolic principle far too much
overlooked (l Thess. 5 : 11). Most Christians are far too ready
to leave everything to be done by their minister, and forget
that a minister has only one body and one tongue, and cannot
be everybody and do everything. Above all, most Christians
forget that the mutual conference of believers is a valuable
means of grace, and that in trying to water others we are likely
to be watered ourselves. But the best and wisest manner of
conducting these meetings for mutual edification is a subject of
vast difficulty, and one on which good men differ widely.
Scores of excellent ministers have attempted to do something
in this direction, and have completely failed. It was precisely
here that Walker seems to have been eminently gifted and to
have obtained extraordinary success.

My limited space makes it quite impossible to give a full
account of all the plans and arrangements that Walker made
for the conduct of these religious societies. Those who wish to



348 The Gospel Magazine

know more about them will find them fully described in
Sidney's Life of Walker. One leading feature of his system
deserves, however, to be specially noticed: I mean his careful
classification of the members of his societies. He always
formed them into two divisions, one composed entirely of
men, into which no female was admitted; the other of married
men, their wives, and unmarried women, from which all single
men were excluded. The wisdom and good sense of this classi
fication will be obvious to every reflecting Christian. It is the
very neglect of it, however simple it may appear, which has
been the ruin of many similar private movements among
religious people. The rules drawn up for the management of
meetings are marked throughout by like soundness of judg
ment. The objects to be kept steadily in view-the admission
of members, the hours to be kept, the mode of proceeding, the
things to be habitually avoided by members-are all most
carefully defined, and give one a most favourable idea of
Walker's rare Christian good sense. I have only room to quote
two rules, which are a good specimen of the tone and spirit
running through all the regulations.

One rule is: 'That every member of this Society do esteem
himself peculiarly obliged to live in an inoffensive and orderly
manner, to the glory of God and the edification of his neigh
bours; that he study to advance, in himself and others.
humility and meekness, faith in Christ, love to God, gospel
repentance, and new obedience, in which things Christian
edification consists, and not in vain janglings. And that in all
his conversation and articles of faith he stick close to the plain
and divine meaning of Holy Scripture, carefully avoiding all
intricate niceties and refinements upon it.'

The other rule, or rather explanatory definition, is: 'By a
disorderly carriage we mean not only the commission of gross
and scandalous sins, but also what are esteemed matters of
little moment in the eyes of the world, such as the light use of
the words, Lord, God, Jesus, &c., in ordinary conversation,
which we cannot but interpret as an evidence of the want of
God's presence in the heart; the buying and selling of goods
which have not paid custom; the doing needless work on the
Lord's day; the frequenting ale-houses or taverns without
necessary business. And considering the consequence of vain
amusements so generally practised, we do, in charity to the
souls of others, as well as to avoid the danger of such things
ourselves, think ourselves obliged to use particular caution
about many of them, however innocent they may be in them
selves, such as cards, dancing, clubs for entertainments, play-
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houses, sports al festivals and parish feasts, and as much as
may be parish feasts themselves, lest by joining therein we are
a hindrance to ourselves and others.' This is sound speech that
cannot be condemned. Regulations such as these need no
comment. Whatever objections may be made against private
societies such as Walker formed at Truro, as tending to create
a church within a church, one thing at least is sure-a system
which produced such a high standard of life and practice in
the members of the Society deserves serious consideration.

Walker's most useful career was brought to a termination in
the year 1761. He died at the early age of forty-seven, of
pulmonary consumption, accelerated, if not brought on, by his
over-abundant labours in the cause of Christ at Truro. It is
impossible to wonder at his breaking down at a comparatively
early age, when we consider the immense amount of ministerial
labour which he regularly carried on, single-handed and
unassisted, for nearly fourteen years, in his large Cornish
parish. He says himself, in a letter dated 1755: 'My stated
business (beside the Sunday duty, prayers Wednesdays and
Fridays, burials, baptisms, and attendance on the sick) is, on
Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays, to talk with such as apply
to me in private from six to ten in the evening; Tuesday, to
attend the society; and Thursday, a lecture in church in the
evening. Saturday, and as much of Friday as I can give, is
bestowed in preparing the Sunday's sermons. To all this must
be added what I may well call the care of the church, that is,
of above a hundred people, who, on one account and another,
continually need my direction. You will not wonder if my
strength proves unequal to this labour, and I find myself
debilitated, and under necessity of making my time shorter by
lying in bed longer than formerly. In short, what I am going
through seems evidently to be hastening my end, though there
be no immediate danger.' The plain truth is, that so far from
wondering that such a man died so soon, we should rather
wonder that he worked and lived so long.

Walker's literary remains are not many, but they deserve
far more attention than many writings of the period when he
lived. His Lectures on the Church Catechism, his Nine
Sermons on the Covenant of Grace, and his eleven sermons
entitled The Christian, are all excellent books, and ought to
be better known and more read than they are in the present
day. His sermons give me a most favourable impression of
his powers as a preacher. For simplicity, directness, vivacity,
and home appeals to the heart and conscience, I am disposed

Concluded on page 359
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THE GLORY of CHRIST
H. M. CARSON

A sermon preached in Hamilton Road
Baptist Church, Bangor.

'Let this mind be in you, which was also in Christ Jesus'
(Philippians 2 : 5).

There are some misguided Christians who contrast practical
Christianity with doctrinal Christianity, and I say 'misguided'
because there is in fact no contrast between the two. Truly
practical Christian living is rooted in Christian doctrine. It is
very significant that Paul introduces the great doctrinal state
ment of Philippians 2 for a very practical purpose; he is con
cerned that there should be unity in the church at Philippi. He
says, 'Let nothing be done through strife or vain-glory; but in
lowliness of mind let each esteem other better than them
selves'. Paul was facing no major problem in Philippi. The
church was not split as it was in Corinth, but none the less
there were personality problems, as there are in any fellowship
of Christians, because, this side of glory, we all too often show
that we belong to the race of Adam even though by God's
grace we have been translated into the family circle of God.
So Paul was facing this problem at Philippi-the tendency of
people to jockey for position in the church, to be concerned
with their rights, and to assert themselves. He is concerned
that nothing should be done in the church 'through strife or
vain-glory'; the people should not be concerned about their
position and their standing and their dignity. 'In lowliness of
mind,' he says, 'let each esteem other better than themselves.'
Then he gives them the great illustration, the great example of
this kind of humility, as he turns them to the Lord Jesus Christ
Himself and introduces them to one of the profoundest state
ments of Christian doctrine that you find in the whole of the
New Testament.

This is really in some ways the classic statement concerning
the Person and the work and the exaltation of the Lord Jesus
Christ. When you read this passage, it is as though you were
looking at a mountain-there is the summit with the sun
gleaming on the snow at the peak. Then your gaze comes
down the mountain to a valley where there is mist, darkness
and shadow, and then you look up the other side at another
peak with the sun beating, if anything more brightly, upon the
snow-clad top of the mountain. So Paul bids you look back
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to the Lord Jesus prior to His incarnation, he bids you look
back to the glory which He had with the Father before the
worlds began; and then, in thought, he sweeps you down into
the valley, down into the gloom and darkness of Calvary. And
then he sweeps you up again, in thought, to that glorious moun
tain peak of exaltation, and you see the One who was crucified,
now risen and glorified and exalted at the Father's right hand.
We can only understand fully the marvel of Calvary if we
realise the glory from which the Lord Jesus Christ came, and
we will only realise the coming glory when we look from
Calvary, beyond the Cross, to the exaltation and to the coming
again of the reigning Saviour.

Well, let us begin on that first mountain peak. Prior to
creation, long before Bethlehem, before the Lord Jesus came
into the world-indeed, before the world came into being-He
was with the Father. Here is how Paul puts it: 'Being in the
form of God, He thought it not robbery (or, He thought it not
a prize to be clung to or grasped) to be equal with God'.
There are some very significant words in this passage-form,
likeness, fashion; 'He was in the form of God', 'He took the
form of a slave'. 'He was made in the likeness of men', 'He was
found in fashion as a man'. The word 'form' that Paul uses
is one that speaks about essential character, whereas 'likeness'
and 'fashion' refer to what is outward and transient. We are
quite familiar with the difference between the outward appear
ance of a person and the real person, because outward
appearances change. Young people's appearance changes; if
they are lads, sometimes they are clean-shaven and sometimes
not; they grow beards, they remove beards; their hair is short
and their hair is long-the appearance, the likeness changes,
but it is the same person and you have no difficulty, even with
the embellishments, of knowing who it is. Fashion is even
more changeable, and if we smile at the lads who thus change
outwardly, we can equally smile at their sisters who change
possibly even more frequently. Fashion speaks of what is
temporary and passing, but there is an essential underlying
character, for the person remains the same. This is still true
when there is that more marked change which takes place
when twenty, thirty, forty, fifty years and so on have passed.
You meet someone who has emigrated and come back after
perhaps twenty-five years. Of course they have changed
markedly, and so have you; and you tend to say, 'How you
have changed', and yet the moment you begin to talk it is the
same person; you know one another, and it is almost as if the
years roll away. So there is the underlying person and there is
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the likeness and the passing fashion, and these words are used
here deliberately. Jesus was in the form of God, He was essen
tially God. He came in the likeness of man, He was found in
fashion as a man, but the underlying reality was still the same.
He was truly man because He took the form of a servant, the
form of a slave, the essential character of a slave, but He was
still God the Son-there was the likeness of man, there was the
fashion of humanity, but beneath there was the Godhead.

He was in the form of God, He was essentially and uniquely
divine. And this is a truth we need to emphasise these days.
You may say that surely this is a truth which any Christian
accepts. Yes, it is, but there are all too many who would deny
it. You have had Jehovah's Witnesses on your doorstep, I am
sure; you may have Christian Science friends who invite you
to meetings; you may have encountered Christadelphians
well, they are quite a variety and when you examine their
tenets they vary very much from one to the other. But at one
point they are all in agreement-they deny the unique divinity
of the Lord Jesus Christ. They will say they believe He is the
Son of God, but when you ask them what they mean by that
they simply mean that He is at the top of the ladder and most
of us are on the rungs. He is more divine than we are; He is
more filled with the Spirit of God than we are. It is only in
that sense that they speak of Him as divine, as being the Son
of God. But when Paul speaks about Christ he is not saying
that Christ is more advanced spiritually than we are, that He
has attained an eminence that we have not yet reached. He
says that He is utterly different, He is uniquely divine, He is
God the Son, He is the second Person of the blessed Trinity;
He is in the form of God, He has this essential divine character.

And this is not something that He has acquired. Being in
the form of God-it is in the present tense, and it is always
true of Christ, He is God. Our difficulty, of course, is that we
think in terms of past and present and future. We cannot
always be in the present tense because we live in this world,
we do not live in eternity. In this world we move from day to
day; there was last week, there is today, and there will be next
week we trust. There was last year, there is this year, there
may be-if the Lord does not return-next year; there is the
passage of time. We have our watches, our diaries, our calen
dars; we read our history books, and this world is all in terms
of movement and change, from past, to present, to the future.
But God does not speak like that when He speaks about Him
self. God is above the calendar, the diary and the watch. God
is above the changes of this world. God belongs to eternity,
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and in eternity it is never past and future, it is always present.
That is why God, when He gives His Name to Moses, says,
'J am'. He is the unchanging God. So Paul says Christ is in
the form of God, He is always thus. Go right back to creation;
'In the beginning, God'-'Yes,' says John, and 'in the begin
ning the Word was God'. Go to the end of all things, the
consummation of the purposes of God, and it is still the same.
That is why when Jesus speaks to His critics, He puts it in
what at first sight seems to be rather a strange fashion; He
says, 'Before Abraham was, I am'; a strange way to put things.
Sometimes an older person of the community will speak to
some up-and-coming young person who has begun to imagine
that he is someone, and the older person says, 'Look here, I
was here before you were born'. 'But notice how he puts it:
'I was here before you were born'. The obvious thing there
fore for Jesus to have said would have been, 'Before Abraham
was, I was; I was here before he was'. But He does not say
that. He says, 'Before Abraham was, I am'. There is no
change as far as His position is concerned, He is always in the
form of God.

He is equal with God. The word that Paul uses here is one
that the translators have found difficulties in reducing to
English-the A.V. translates it, 'He thought it not robbery to
be equal with God'. The word means, literally, something
which you prize, something that you could cling on to because
you prize it; and surely what Paul is saying here is that though
Jesus is in the form of God, essentially divine, equal with God,
yet He did not cling to this, He did not see this as a prize that
He must cling to at all costs, but willingly relinquished it in
order that He might become man. He never ceased to be
divine. When He took the step of becoming man, He was still
the Son of God, He was God manifest in the flesh, but His
majesty and His glory and the prerogatives of Godhead He
laid aside. He was equal with God but He did not cling to it,
He did not refuse to lay aside His glory. He willingly, for us
and for our salvation, turned His back on all that it meant to
be in the presence of His Father, and, says, Paul, 'He humbled
Himself and became obedient even to the death of the Cross'.

He humbled Himself. He did it quite deliberately. We
know what it means to be humbled by circumstances. Here is
someone, for example, who is very well off financially and then
there is a financial crash and he is bankrupt. He has been
humbled by the change in circumstances, by something that
lay beyond him. Or some of you who work under a very
unsympathetic manager or foreman or supervisor will know



what it is like to be humbled or humiliated by someone who
has the power and you cannot answer back. It is a very un
happy experience but it is something that you cannot control;
that person is in authority and chooses to wield that authority
in a very unpleasant fashion. But the Lord Jesus was not
humbled by circumstances or by other people. Paul says, 'He
humbled Himself'. He did it quite deliberately. When He
spoke in John 10 about His death, about laying down His life,
He was quite emphatic. He said, 'No man taketh it from me,
I lay it down of myself'. When Pilate is blustering and trying
to assert himself-he is the Roman governor and this man in
front of him is helpless-the Lord Jesus brings him up short.
He says to Pilate, 'You could have no power against me unless
it were given you from above'. And even when He died, His
was not the expiring groan of one who is no longer in control,
but at the very last He yielded up His spirit, 'Into Thy hands,
o Lord, I commend my spirit'. He gave up His spirit deliber
ately. At every point He was in control. He humbled Himself,
and how great was that humbling!

'He was rich,' says Paul elsewhere, 'and for your sakes He
became poor.' Rich with all the wealth of heaven, and He
came to Bethlehem where there was not even a place for His
birth. He had His passover meal with His disciples-where?
In a borrowed room! Indeed, even when they took His body
from the Cross He had no tomb in which to be buried; He was
buried in a borrowed sepulchre. 'He was rich, yet for your
sakes He became poor.' He was honoured with the worship of
the angels and the archangels. Go back to Isaiah's vision and
listen to the seraphim crying, 'Holy, holy, holy is the Lord of
Hosts'. They are worshipping the triune God, Father, Son
and Spirit. And turn quickly in your thinking from that scene
and think of that same Son of God now in fashion as a man,
and He is in a Roman barrack room with Roman legionaries
gathered around Him. They are making jokes, they are treat
ing Him as an object of contempt. They have Him garbed in
a Roman legionary's cloak as they make a mock emperor out
of Him. They put a rod in His hand and they bow the knee;
they put a crown of thorns on His brow and the whole thing is
a great joke as far as they are concerned. And this is God the
Son, the One before whom from all eternity the hosts of heaven
bowed in worship and adoration and praise. 'He was rich, yet
for your sakes He became poor.' From the communion which
He enjoyed with His heavenly Father, from that intimate
fellowship which John describes in the first chapter of the
gospel, 'He was with God'-from that, He went deliberately
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to Calvary, and at Calvary He entered into the darkness and
into that desolation of soul, when as He bore the sins of the
world, He was forsaken, and cried out in anguish because of
this desolation. 'My God, my God, why hast Thou forsaken
me?'

He humbled Himself. He humbled Himself to become a
servant, to become a slave. He took the form of a servant-it
is the same word again. In the form of God, essentially divine.
He took the form of a slave, He became essentially a servant.
He was the 'Servant of Jehovah', that is how Isaiah pictures
Him when he writes those great prophecies, such as Isaiah 53,
speaking of the 'suffering Servant of the Lord', the One who
turns His back on everything and willingly carries out the
Father's will. But He became not only the servant of Jehovah,
He became the servant of the men He came to save, and this
is His condescension; He stooped so Iow as to serve. He says,
'The Son of Man has come not to be ministered unto, but to
minister, and to give His life a ransom for many'. You will
remember the scene in the upper room. He is going to bring
home to them in the most vivid fashion what it means to
humble yourself, what it means to serve others. So He takes
the place of the slave. It was customary in an Eastern house
hold to wash the feet of the guests who had walked along a
dusty road with open sandals. It was the slave's job to go
around with a basin of water and a towel and wash their feet
and dry them, so that they were ready for the feast. Here is
this amazing moment when the Son of God comes to men who
owe their very life and being to His creative power-here is
the One who has come from high heaven and you see Him
on His hands and knees as a slave with a towel round Him,
with a basin of water, washing their feet. He was reminding
them-those who not so long before had been discussing which
one was going to be the greatest, who was going to be the
really prominent apostle, who was going to have first place in
the Kingdom-just the way Christians talk-he was reminding
them that true greatness in this Kingdom is not in terms of
status and position; it is in terms of humble service.

'He humbled Himself, He took the form of a servant, and
He became obedient unto death, even the death of a Cross.'
I feel that as Paul wrote these words the whole thing must have
flooded over him with a new sense of wonder. Paul never
ceased to marvel at it, that God the Son should die the death
of a cross. Our difficulty, of course, is that for us the Cross
has been invested with such wonder and glory. We tend to
think of the Cross as essentially the Cross of Christ, but for the



apostle a cross was an ugly thing, it was the scaffold, it was the
place where they executed runaway slaves and barbarians
from outside the empire. Romans were not crucified-it was
too foul a thing even to contemplate. Listen to what Cicero,
the great Roman orator, once said: 'Let the very name of the
cross be far removed not only from the body of a Roman
citizen, but even from his thoughts, his eyes, his ears'. This
was a typical Roman reaction. The cross was so indescribably
awful that they could not even bear to think about it. That is
surely what lies behind Paul's mind when he writes, 'He
humbled Himself, He became obedient unto death, even the
death of a cross'. This is the amazing thing, that Christ should
stoop so low as to hang upon a Roman scaffold, to become an
object of shame and contempt; 'despised and rejected of men,
a man of sorrows and acquainted with grief'. No wonder Paul
could say, 'God forbid that I should glory save in the Cross of
our Lord Jesus Christ'. That is why Christians go back again
and again to Calvary. That is why so many of our hymns
circle around the Cross. That is why we rejoice in Christ
crucified. That is why we preach Christ crucified. Because at
the Cross you see the great moment when the Lord of glory
humbled Himself, emptied Himself of all His prerogatives, laid
aside His majesty, and went right to the uttermost extreme for
us and for our salvation. And so at that point you are right in
the darkness, the thick, thick darkness of Golgotha.

But Paul sweeps you up in one glorious moment and you
look up the mountain peak again on the other side of the
valley; 'Wherefore,' he says, 'God has also highly exalted Him
and given Him the Name which is above every name, that at
the name of Jesus every knee should bow.' Paul is in a Roman
prison, his future uncertain, and he is writing to people in
Philippi who are facing persecution and difficulties, but Paul's
heart swells in triumph. This is no moment for defeatist talk.
Christ is exalted and glorified. God hath exalted Him at His
right hand as a Prince and a Saviour. So we look at the
exalted Christ, the One who is there enthroned at the
Father's right hand. That is the One whom they mocked in
the barral~k room. That is the One whom they despised. But
the Outcast has become the honoured One at the Father's right
hand. They treated Him as a joke, they ridiculed Him, they
mocked Him, they rejected Him as a blasphemer, and God, as
it were, takes all their mockery, all their ridicule, all their false
accusations, and He throws it back in their faces, and exalts
His Son as the honoured One. They hung Him between two
thieves. They would show the depth of their contempt for Him.
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But God takes Him from the grave, raises Him, glorifies Him,
and sets Him at that place in heaven where the angels and the
redeemed bow and worship before the Throne and cry from
their hearts, 'Worthy is the Lamb that was slain'. God hath
exalted Him-Paul is piling on the words, God hath highly
exalted Him, because Christ has received a throne which exalts
Him far above men, far above principalities and powers: He
is the exalted Saviour.

And God has given Him the name which is above every
name. What is that name? Sometimes people tend to think it
is the name Jesus, but I would say that clearly it is not, for the
simple reason that the name Jesus was given before His birth,
it was not given after His resurrection. This is the name which
is given because of His obedience-He humbled Himself, God
hath highly exalted Him, and given Him the name (it is
literally the name) which is above every name. Not only that,
but the name Jesus was not one that He Himself alone had.
You may remember that in the epistle to the Colossians, Paul
refers to one of his fellow Christians as Jesus. Jesus was quite
a common name; it was the same name as Joshua in the Old
Testament, so it was not unusual to have the name Jesus for
Jewish boys. But this name is a unique name. It is the name
that is given to the Son of God because of His obedience.
Well, what is the name? Go back to the Old Testament. What
was the name that the Jew could hardly take upon his lips it
was so sacred-it was the name Jehovah, the name Lord, and
this is what Paul is saying. Here is Jesus of Nazareth, the
despised and rejected of men, the outcast of the people, and
God has declared that He is the Lord. God has given Him the
Name which is above every name, that at the name which
Jesus bears every knee should bow and every tongue confess
that Jesus Christ is Lord to the glory of God the Father.

So Paul concentrates your mind upon the final stage of
God's great purposes, and you see Christ returning in glory.
'Every knee,' says Paul, 'shall bow, of things in heaven and
things in earth and things under the earth, and every tongue
shall confess that Jesus Christ is Lord to the glory of God the
Father.' Of course, there will be a great division in that day,
and the confession which will be made will be made in very
different accents and with a very different response in the
heart. There will be many in that day who will bow the knee
before the returning Christ, but they will bow the knee with
an awful realisation that it is too late to turn to Him as
Saviour, with the realisation that for years they have trifled
with this gospel, and now He is coming to judge the living and
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the dead. The Christ who came to Bethlehem and then went
to Calvary to save people from their sins will come, as Paul
puts it writing to the Thessalonians, 'in flaming fire, taking
vengeance upon them that know not God and obey not the
gospel'. There will be many in that day who have sat in church
Sunday by Sunday and have sung some of the praises of the
Lamb of God, who will bow the..knee in agony of soul, dis
covering that it is too late; that although they knew so much
about Him, they never really trusted Him; and He will be
saying, 'Depart from me, I never knew you'. But there will be
others-a company which no man can number-they too will
bow the knee, but they will bow in thanksgiving. This is the
Christ who died for them, this is the Christ who saved and
kept them, and in that day, as they see Him return in power
and great glory, their hearts will be filled with wonder and
worship and praise. The great end and climax to the purposes
of God is come. The Son who was crucified has been exalted.
He has come and He shall reign for ever and for ever.

I ask you, how will you bow your knee in that day?-for
bow your knee you will, for every knee shall bow. How will
you confess Him in that day?-for every tongue shall confess
Him. Will it be as Judge ministering the wrath of God,
declaring to men that condemnation which means outer dark
ness? I speak to some who meet Sunday by Sunday with
God's people-you know your hearts before the Lord, do you
really know this Christ? Have you bowed the knee in humble
submission to Him? Is He your Saviour, is He your Lord?
Are you deferring that moment to some more convenient
season, and do you imagine that sometime there will be a day
when you shall trust Him? God forbid that you should delay
any longer. Who knows what a day may bring forth? Who
knows when the heaven shall be rent asunder and Christ shall
come? Or who knows when by the hand of death He will
remove anyone of us? How will you bow in that day? God
forbid, I say, that any who hear the gospel preached in this
church should see Christ returning as the Judge to be dreaded.
God grant rather that everyone of us may be numbered with
that company of the redeemed, washed in the blood of the
Lamb, rejoicing in this prospect. Dark days may lie ahead.
We may be nearer disaster, as far as this civilisation is con
cerned, than many of us realise. We do not know how grim
the future may be, but one thing we do know if we are
Christians: the Lord Omnipotent reigneth, and this God who
plucked His Son from the grave and exalted Him at His right
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hand is the God who will assuredly perfect His purposes. To
the Christian I say, then, Lift up your hearts. We will lift our
hearts to the Lord who reigns on high and is coming in great
power. And in that day we, who have bowed the knee in faith,
shall bow the knee in worship and adoration, and to all
eternity, with the great company in heaven. We shall be
blessing and praising this glorious Christ who for our sakes
humbled Himself and became obedient unto death, even the
death of a Cross. 'Therefore God also hath highly exalted
Him and given Him the name which is above every name, that
at Jesus' name every knee should bow, of things in heaven and
things in earth and things under the earth, and that every
tongue should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord to the glory of
God the Father.'

Continued from page 349

to assign them a very high rank among the sermons of two
hundred years ago. It is my deliberate impression, that if he
had been an itinerant like Whitefield, and had not confined
himself to his pulpit at Truro, he would probably have been
reckoned one of the best preachers of his day.
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Doctrinal Definitions
THE ASCENSION OF OUR LORD JESUS CHR1ST

I

PAUL TUCKER

There are three great truths revolving around the saving
work of the Lord Jesus Christ. There is a cross, an empty
tomb and a throne in Heaven. The saving work of our Lord
Jesus Christ is unmistakably related to these three great
truths. We come to the cross and we see the Lord Jesus Christ
putting away sin by the sacrifice of Himself. We visit the tomb
of Joseph of Arimathaea and see the Lord Jesus Christ demon
strating His victory over death and the grave and then we see
the Lord Jesus Christ occupying the throne of God in Heaven,
where, as the Mediator, He receives from the Father, certain
great blessings and pours them out upon His people. So our
Gospel is related to a vacant cross, an empty tomb and an
occupied throne.

The ascension is anticipated prophetically in the Old Testa
ment. There are several references to it and one of the clearest
is in Psalm 68: 18. In Eph. 4: 7, 8, the Apostle Paul quotes
that reference and applies it directly to the ascension of the
Lord Jesus Christ. Psalm 24, which in its historical setting
applies to the return of the Ark of David into Jerusalem at the
same time has a prophetic significance and has to do with the
ascension of the Lord Jesus Christ. Remember verses 3-5.
There is only one man who has ever qualified in his own right
to ascend into the hill of the Lord and to stand in the holy
place, and that was the Lord Jesus Christ. There is a reference
to His ascension in verses 8-10.

The ascension is constantly referred to in the New Testa
ment. In John's Gospel alone there are no less than twelve
references to it and most of these references are by the
Lord Jesus Christ Himself. See John 6:58-62; 16:7,28. As
we go through the Epistles, we find that the ascension was
accepted by all the Apostles as a great historic fact. When we
return to Hebrews, we find that the main emphasis here is
upon the fact of our Lord's ascension. In the letter to the
Hebrews there is only one reference to the resurrection, 13: 20.
But again and again in Hebrews, there is emphasis placed upon
the ascension of Christ, see 1: 3; 4: 14; 9: 24; 10: 11. Obviously
the resurrection must be implicit in all these verses but the
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main spiritual truth in Hebrews is that the Lord Jesus Christ,
as our Great High Priest, has passed through the Heavens and
is seated at the right hand of the Father. living to make
intercession for us.

1. THE FACT OF THE ASCENSION.

The inspired record gives us three accounts of the ascension.
See Mark 16: 19-20. In Mark the Lord Jesus is set forth as
the Prophet and the Servant, and the key words in this Gospel
are "straightway", "immediately" and "forthwith". Here the
great emphasis is that the great Servant has passed into His
rest and He has taken the place of rule. He is now in the
highest place of authority. See Luke 24: 50,51. In Luke, the
great emphasis is upon the Lord Jesus Christ as the Physician
and as the Priest, and here we find this priestly act of the Lord
Jesus, He lifts His hands and utters the benediction upon the
disciples. Notice the contrast between the opening and the
ending of Luke's gospel. It opens with an empty temple and
Zacharias the father of John the Baptist, had gone in to sacri
fice. But at the end of the gospel, we have a great contrast, as
the Lord Jesus Christ leaves His disciples, He lifts His hands
and He pronounces a blessing and now no longer is the temple
empty, because His Presence fills the temple, see verse 53. In
Acts / we have three references to His being taken up and we
are told that it happened forty days after His resurrection, see
verse 3. What important days those were after our Lord's
resurrection when again and again, He appeared to His dis
ciples in many convincing ways and instructed them and gave
commandment through the Holy Spirit (verses 2, 4.) He in
structed them concerning the Kingdom of God and the pro
gramme of evangelisation, concerning their great need of the
unction and power from on high and after this ministry, He
ascended. (See verses 9-10).

In connection with the ascension of the Lord Jesus, there are
two different verbs used. In Luke 24: 51, we are told that
the Lord Jesus was "carried up". The word literally means
"to be borne up as by a support", so what we see here is
Heaven co-operating with the Lord Jesus Christ in His act of
ascension. But another verb is used which has various shades
of meaning and the translators of the Authorised Version
seem to have brought this out very well, see Mark 16: 19. "He
was received up". The verb "received" carries with it the idea
of being "received into" or "having a wonderful reception", I
Timothy 3: 16. In Acts I we are told that a cloud received
Him out of their sight and many believe that this cloud was
not a mundane cloud in the sky but a cloud of angels who
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received Him and escorted Him back to glory. We have to go
back to the Old Testament to find the kind of welcome the
Lord Jesus received, see Daniel 7: 13-14. All this is in perfect
keeping with the teaching of the New Testament. We are told
in Hebrews that He is henceforth expecting until His enemies
be made His footstool. I Corinthians 15: 25. This same verb
has been translated in Acts 1: 11 as "taken up". This verb
sometimes carries with it the idea of being controlled, being
taken hold of almost by force by some external authority, so
that the Lord Jesus Christ may have been taken hold of by
Heavenly powers and translated to glory. So in Acts I we find
Heaven controlling the Lord Jesus Christ in His ascension.

n. THE FASHION OF THE ASCENSION.

1. It was a bodily ascension. If He arose physically, it
obviously follows that He must have ascended bodily to
Heaven and there are several arguments based upon the
Scripture in favour of this:

(i) The bodily ascension is the only satisfactory explanation
for the disappearence of the Lord Jesus Christ. There
were many reasons given as to why the grave was empty, but
the only satisfactory explanation is that we have a gospel of a
Saviour Who conquered the grave, Who left it empty, Whose
body never will be discovered because it is within the veil in
the Presence of God.

(ii) The bodily ascension can be argued from our Lord's
redemptive work. Sin entered through the body and the body
has become the instrument of sin. Therefore sin must be
atoned for and dealt with in the body. Included in the redemp
tive work of Christ is the redemption of the body which is
guaranteed by our Lord's ascension.

(iii) The bodily ascension can be argued from the nature of
our Lord's resurrection body. Whereas it was the same
body as came from the tomb, there were certain senses in
which it was not the same body. It was an immortal
body, one incapable of death. Romans 6: 10. What would
happen to that kind of body if it did not go back
to Heaven? Obviously, it cannot dissolve, decay, or die, so it
must have gone back to glory.

(iv.) The ascension of our Lord bodily can be argued from
His unique personality and singular life. Surely the
ascension is a very suitable ending to such an amazing life.
If sinful men such as Enoch and Elijah could be translated
that they should not see death, what shall we say concerning
the holy, sinless Son of God? Although our Lord's resurrec
tion body was superior in many ways to the body He took into



The Gospel Magazine 363

the grave, I do not think that that body as it was entered the
glory, but rather that it underwent a further transfiguration in
he ascension to the right hand of the Father. Compare I
the ascension 15: 50. Remember I John 3: 2, " As He is". So the
body which the believer is to receive is to be patterned upon
the body of the resurrected Lord Jesus Christ plus this added
transfiguration.
2. It was a visible ascension. It was important that the dis
ciples should see His return to Heaven because of the way in
which He was able to make Himself invisible in front of people.
How would they finally know that He had returned to glory if
He vanished out of their sight? And they did see Him ascend
back, verses 9-11.

Ill. THE FRUITS OF THE ASCENSION

There was formed a more intimate relationship between the
Lord and His people. See John 20: 16-17. Mary was to know
the Lord Jesus Christ in a deeper way than she had known
Him before when she wanted to hold on to Him. Note what
He says about the other disciples, "Go to My brethren".
Hitherto they had been called disciples, followers, friends, but
now because of the Lord's resurrection, there is a new rela
tionship. See Hebrews 2: 1I, 12. Through the offering of His
body once for all, we have been sanctified, we have been set
apart. He redeems us. He claims us. We are His. And
emerging immediately from the ascension there is this direct
and intimate relationship between those who have been
redeemed and the Lord Who had ascended on high.
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Humanism
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Humanists have been making a lot of noise recently-a great
deal of noise, in fact, compared with their numbers. This
secularist attack has been mounted particularly against
Religious Education in schools. This, they say, ought to go,
and be replaced by general moral education, whatever that
may be.

What is Humanism? It is the philosophy of life that has
man at its centre. The Humanist Movement is the child of the
National Secular Society and the Rationalist Press. Its philo
sophy is a simple emphasis on man, free enquiry and social
agreement. Man is unable to appeal to God; this is a coward's
refuge. Better go it alone. Man should strive to understand
human life by the use of his own mind, without what Christians
call "faith". Human problems can be solved by reason and
science.

As the highest type of life in existence, man merits highest
consideration. To think of God is worthless. There is no
spiritual life and no God. The supernatural is a myth. Creeds
must be based on observable facts. With all leaps of faith.
Christianity is out. Man himself is an evolutionary product, a
unity of body and personality. "Mind" is a function of the
brain and so ceases to exist at death. Hence we can omit the
Christian idea of eternal life.

Conscience is a social product, due to parental training and
the society in which we live. Questions of right and wrong are
decided by such considerations as "What is good for society
as a whole?" The ideal is adjustment to development and the
welfare of society. Anything anti-social is wrong. In practice,
Humanists have played important roles in the new or projected
legislation on homosexuality, abortion and drugs, significantly
relaxing older attitudes.

In place of worship of God, the Humanist puts aesthetic
experience-awe at the splendour of nature, for example; in
place of perfection attainable only in the next world, an
eternity of peace and plenty in this. Such philosophies have
been prone to construct Utopias, without necessarily provid·
ing the people to man them.

Man should be free to express himself in all areas of life;
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art, politics, science, are all included in his birthright. Their
outlook is a developing one in the sense that they ar~ willing to
discard dogmas not open to scientific proof. Christianity is onc
of these. So, of course, might Humanism itself prove to bc. In
that eventuality, presumably the Humanist will be true to
his principle.

To be fair, there is good in the protest against established
Christian belief and practice. These have often been on the
side of obscurantism against new knowledge, and on the side
of the "haves" against the "have-nots". Christians often forget
the present life and its needs, in their preoccupation with the
next. They do need to avoid being one-sided. By the same
token, so do the Humanists, for, to say that man is simply
a chip off nature-an animal with a difference--is as one-sided
as an impractical Christianity. To ignore the next life coukJ
be as bad as ignoring this one.

There are numerous objections to Humanism which havc
been often made.

Can philosophers be consistently "naturalistic" in the sense
of explaining everything in scientific concepts? Is thought
itself to be explained in this way, that is to say, as merely
chemical reactions in the brain? If so, does it make sense to
speak of one thought as "true" and another as "untrue". There
is no certainty that our thoughts correspond to reality. Can
we prove that any idea (even Humanism!) is true? Are the
thoughts of an evolved monkey trustworthy?

Where did ideals come from? Where did personality come
from in an impersonal world? Where did the idea of another
world and of a supernatural Being come from?

To reduce man to an animal removes values which the
Humanists also wish to preserve. Does the creed which glori
fies man by cutting him off from God not ultimately debase
him? Man is called to something better than even subduing
and governing the Creation; he is called to fellowship with the
Creator. This is man's real exaltation. This fellowship has
been the experience of millions in all ages, some of them great
scientists. They can't all be deluded.

The Humanist attack on "original sin" (ingrained sin) in
man leaves us with a set of problems. Why propound ethical
ideals and Utopias of one kind and another, if men find
themselves unable to achieve them? There is a deep-seated
problem in man which cannot be ignored. Indeed, some
Humanists are beginning to admit "the tiger in man", and to
be disillusioned with progress. The perfectibility of man
founders on the sin of man.

l



Ethics, the study of right and wrong, has been divorced from
religion. Man must accept the total needs of the race, we are
told. But what if he doesn't care to? What compelling reason
is there for being good? As the philosophers say, are there any
moral imperatives left? Is there an "ought" left? "You ought
because you ought"-is this an adequate answer? Some one
may say "Being good gives happiness", or,"One ought to work
for future generations". These, at best, are weak motives. It
has been the experience of man, that, without religion (and
this does not mean fear) the ladder of ethics lacks cosmic
support. When religion declines, ethical standards tend to
decline also, as we are now discovering to our cost in the
United Kingdom.

It amounts to this: man has not been able to solve his own
problems, neither before the 18th century flowering of rational
ism nor since. As Sorokin has pointed out, we have seen in
the 20th century the glorification of man as the subjectcr and
moulder of his environment. Before us has appeared the
possibility of limitless progress, eradicating all social and
cultural needs, creating an even better and finer world, with
freedom from war and bloody strife, from crime, from poverty,
insanity, stupidity and vulgarity. Unfortunately our social
and cultural edifice has two faces. The other the more sinister,
is the de-humanisation of man, the debasement, distortion and
desecration of all social and cultural values. Instead of moral
progress, men beheld an upsurge of criminality and the emer
gence of scientifically efficient organisations of criminal gangs.
Instead of peace, they witnessed the bloodiest of wars; instead
of order and stability, an inferno of anarchy and revolution;
instead of a sound mind, mental disease and derangement;
instead of the vaunted maximum of happiness for the maxi
mum number of human beings, only universal weariness, ennui,
misery, disillusionment, hopelessness and suicide.
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Religious Instruction
Schools
PETER TOON

367

•
In

Tn all county and voluntary schools in England and Wales
it is the law that the day shall begin with an act of worship
attended by the wbole school and tbat religious instruction
must be given as part of the curriculum. Children may, how
ever, be excused both the act of worship and the religious in
struction if their parents wish. In aided schools (e.g. Church
of England Schools) religious instruction is denominational in
character and is controlled by the governors through the
headmaster. In county schools it follows a syllabus agreed
between the local education authority, most of the religious
denominations, and the teachers' associations. Following the
Education Act of 1944 Local Authorities set up committees
to draw up the syllabuses and these have been in use until
recently in most counties. But the last three years has seen the
production of new syllabuses; the West Riding produced
Suggestions for Religious Education, Lancashire produced
Religion and Life and the Inner London Authority Learning
for Life. Evangelical Christians have criticised all these and
will criticise the others that are coming out from other areas on
two basic grounds. First, they make use of a critical approach
to the Bible and secondly they base their view of what is good
for children on the findings of certain leading psychologists
(e.g. Piaget). Yet it mllst be emphasised that these books con
tain only 'suggestions' and there is no need for teachers to
accept the views of the authors in regard either to the Bible or
the religious needs of children. And the experienced evan
gelical Christian will find much useful information in these
books even if he does not agree with their premises.

These new syllabuses, as well as those in preparation,
testify to the interest in Religious Education which has been
generated in the last five or so years. The debate that is now
under way as to whether compulsory religious worship and
instruction should be retained testifies to the same lively in
terest amongst educationalists and parents. The recent state
ment (Jan. 1969) by the Secretary for Education, Mr. Edward
Short, that he intends to retain the compulsory clauses in the
new Education Bill has intensified rather than cooled the
debate. Since not a few Christians may only be partly aware

l
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of this discussion it may be useful to them to be acquainted
with the progress of debate up to April 1969, and especially
as it relates to the findings of gallup polls.

But first, before we summarise these polls, it will be helpful
to set out the general case for retaining religious instruction
in schools as it has been given and is still given by politicians,
teachers and parents. It goes something like this:

'We jive in an officially Christian country with an estab
lished Church and a recognition of God in the cere
monies of the State, such as the Coronation and the daily
prayer in Parliament. In spite of widespread laxity in
religious observance the majority of people in this
country still believe in the Christian ethic. What is more,
all the evidence of public opinion seems to show that
people want their children to have religious education
and to be brought up in the Christian faith. In addition
to this the Bible is part of our national literary heritage
and children should obviously have a real knowledge of
it. The Christian ethic is widely acknowledged to be a
valid one. It binds together our society and gives certain
desirable common values to all citizens.

For those who are not Christians or who object for
some reason to the kind of teaching given in schools there
are exemptions. Any parents or children can contract
out of attendance at religious instruction and out of
communal worship. The present system is obviously the
best possible compromise in our kind of society although
it does not satisfy those who are militantly anti-Christian
or those who are militantly denominational.' ,

In defence of this general case and to prove that it is widely
held various surveys and polls or public opinion have been
conducted. All of them until the most recent have over
whelming supported the case for religion in schools and to
these we now turn.

The first was contained in the book Television and Religion
(1964) where the results of a Gallup Poll in the autumn of
1963 were set out. Only 4% of the people interviewed wanted
to eliminate all religion from the schools and only 8% answered
that they were undecided; the rest were in favour of keeping
things as they are. In 1964 a group of researchers led by
Edwin Cox interviewed 2276 sixth formers and wrote also
to their parents. 68% of the schoolchildren were in favour of
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I I have taken this from T. Beaumont & C. Bloy, Education or
Indoctrination (Prism Education Pamphlet, 1969), p. 4.
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keeping school worship and religious instruction and of the
73.5% of parents who replied to the letters only 4% were
against religion in schools.2 In May 1965 the results of a
National Opinion Poll survey was reported in the magazine
New Society (27 May 1965) where it was shown that 93 % of
parents of schoolchildren wanted the retention of worship and
instruction. In 1966-7 two evangelical laymen, O. R. Johnston
and Philip May, did a survey in the North East of England
and once again over 90% of parents replied that they wanted
things to continue as they are.3 They followed this with a
national survey of the views of teachers and they found that
66% wanted religious instruction to continue and 60% wanted
worship to continue, and this to be a legal requirement. Yet
nearly 85% wanted these to continue but without legal require
ment.4

The general reasons given for the retention of religious in
struction were that Christianity is true, that it is part of our
history and culture, that it is an interesting study, that it
helps people to be good citizens, and that many people seem
to want it. By far the great number of people justified its
retention on the basis that it teaches right values and that it is
part of our culture. The general reasons given for the preser
vation of the act of worship each morning were that it brings
the head teacher and children regularly together, it helps the
children's religious education, it helps the community spirit
of the school, it gives the children a sense of God and a chance
to experience true worship.

The retention of religious instruction and school worship
was also favoured by most members of the Plowden Com
mittee in their report entitled Children and their Primary
Schools (1967). They recommend the following:

I. Parents should be told when their children are admitted to
school of their rights of excusal from the act of worship and
from religious education.

2. There should be more freedom in the interpretation of the
law on the act of worship and it should not necessarily be
conducted by the head teacher.

3. Further inquiry should be made into the aspects of religious
faith which can be presented to young children.

2 See E. Cox, Sixth Form Religion (1967) and Learning for
Living (May, 1965).

3 See Learning for Living (March, 1967).
4 See Learning for Living (Sept., 1968).
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4. Further in-service training should be provided to familiarize
teachers with modern thinking on religious education.

These recommendations reveal the uncertainty of mind of
many educationalists and further they show that there is a
general feeling that if religious instruction and school worship
are to continue then they must be done well and according
to the needs of the children concerned. Unless evangelical
teachers and psychologists are willing to take part in the re
search to establish the right type of religious instruction suit
able to the needs of growing children they may well find (as
in the case of the agreed syllabuses) that things are recom
mended which distort the Christian faith. It will be too late
to start criticising then for text-books will appear which
schools will buy and which teachers will be forced to use. The
need is for action now not criticism when it is too late-or
nearly too late!

The need for evangelical Christians to take an active and
lively interest in religious education in schools is emphasised
by the growing militancy not only of humanists but of others
who claim not to be irreligious. For example the mmority
report on religious instruction and school worship found in the
report of the Plowden committee recommends the following:
I. Legislation be enacted to make religious education cease to
be an obligatory part of the curriculum.
2. If this does not take place then the moral element should
predominate over the theological and that examples of moral
behaviour should be drawn not only from Christianity but also
from Eastern Religions. Greek myths and the Greek philo
sophers.
3. Legislation be enacted to cause school worship to be obliga
tory.

In April 1969 two booklets appeared attacking the reten
tion of religion in schools. The Socialist Education Movement
Journal in an editorial expressed its concern that Mr. Short
should commit the government to a position that does not
derive naturally or obviously from the philosophical basis of
the Labour Party. To link the party to the positive promotion
of one view of religion is said to be deeply offensive to many
members of the Labour Party. In a second article in Socialism
and Education various proposals are made as to what should
be included in the forthcoming Education Act and one is the
prohibition of instruction in religious faith and acts of worship
in maintained schools. Secondly the British Humanist Associa
tion published Moral and Religious Education. What the
People Want. It argues that people are not interested in their
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children being instructed in school in Christian doctrine or
other religious belief. It is based on a National Opinion Poll
which reveals that parents are more concerned that schools
provide a moral education that will assure that their children
grow up with moral insight. There was no evidence that
parents did not wish their children to be informed in matters of
religion but there was strong evidence that a majority saw
moral education as something much wider than that. The
survey. says the Humanist Association. gave no justification
for compulsory religious instruction and worship on the ground
that most parents felt this to be vital to the education of their
children.

For the Christian for whom the Bible contains the unique
revelation of God to man there can be no problem. He wants
his children and his nation to be taught the contents of this
revelation and its application to human need and he wants
it to be put at the very heart of education for it is in God
that we all live and move and have our being. The question
as to whether the teaching of Christianity and school worship
should be legally required in schools is another matter and
here there is possibility of Christians not agreeing. Yet all
Christians will surely agree that it is a good thing for religious
education to continue in schools as long as it is done welL
Thus they will work and pray to see that this is so. They will
urge able young people to become teachers, they will pray for
and encourage all Christian teachers and they will take an
active part in matters pertaining to the education of children.
Some will feel obliged to try to defend the retention of
religious education on the basis of good educational theory and
not from a dogmatic point of view. A conference of teachers
and lecturers organised by the Scripture Union met in London
on 18 April to discuss these matters. They agreed that religious
education could be justified on purely educational grounds:
for example,
1. That children should learn about religion(s) and that this
involves not merely intellectual and factual knowledge but
insight into emotions and attitudes associated with religious
experience.
2. That children should be made aware of the existence of a
religious interpretation of life, which, in Britain, is still bound
to be primarily a Christian interpretation.
3. That free choice or rejection of Christianity was impossible
for the person who does not know what Christianity means.
Such a choice will not necessarily or finally be made before

Concluded on page 379



LADY COLQUHOUN. Jas. Hamilton, D.D.; iv + 210 pp.;
this edition 1969; 7s. 6d.; Free Presbyterian Church of
Scotland, 10 Beaufort Road, Inverness.
Godly women in the Scriptures and in the after-history of

the Church have from time to time been given particular
prominence. A new edition of the Life of Lady Colquhoun of
Luss, lately published by the Free Presbyterian Church of
Scotland. invites us to consider and learn from one who dis
played a gracious spirit, and whose time was spent in seeking
first the kingdom of God. As the Convenor of the F.P. Publi
cations Committee writes in the Foreword, 'Her great and
varied usefulness in the Redeemer's vineyard derived its
amazing strength from a life-although she confesses to its
imperfections-of continual prayer and close communion with
her Lord. "Go and do thou likewise" is the constant challenge
of these pages'.

EARLY DAYS

Janet Sinclair was born in 1781. When she was only four
she and her sister Hannah, only a year older, lost their mother.
11,e two little girls were brought up at first by their grand
mother, Lady Janet Sinclair, at their ancestral home in Caith
ness (Thurso Castle). For a few years, when in their teens, the
two girls lived in the Canongate, Edinburgh. This was at the
time when many of the aristocracy were moving to houses in
"New Town"-which has just celebrated its second centenary.
Both girls came under the godly influence of one of the minis
ters at the Canongate Kirk, Dr. Buchanan. The gaiety of
Edinburgh society had a limited and lessening appeal for them.
Next to the Bible, Wilberforce's 'Practical View .. .' was the
book which really helped them. Thus Dr. James Hamilton,
the writer of this biography (which was first published in
1849), says it was through Wilberforce's book that 'they
understood the Gospel. In Christ believed they found their
peace with God; in Christ loved they learned a new morality'.
Following this experience, the Canongate Church, the Sab
baths, and Dr. Buchanan's scriptural preaching and elevated
walk became dearer than ever.

MARRIAGE

When she was 18 Janet was married to James Colquhoun,
the eldest son of Sir James ColquhoUll of Luss, Bt., and some
five or six years after, in 1805, she became Lady Colquhoun
on her husband succeeding to the baronetcy. Her home at

1

1

1

1

1

I:
11

11
"

11
1I

1
1

11

1

II
I

1

1I

1

I

1

1

1
1

I1I

,1

372 The Gospel Magazine

BOOK REVIEWS



The Gospel Magazine 373

Luss looked out on to Loch Lomond. It was at this time that
further spiritual development seems to have taken place in her
life. She now began her diary from which Dr. Hamilton quotes
extensively through the rest of the book. She continued to
keep this for about 40 years. We have her 'Helps to Self
Examination', by which she would question herself. It may be
said here that, though deeply conscious of her own insuffi
ciency, and ever desiring to find her all in Christ, there is not
that fearful introspection which is sometimes found appearing
again and again in the journals and diaries of some of God's
people. At this period she decided to give up entirely occa
sional attendance at the theatre and novel-reading. She
devoted more time to prayer; and at length was used to bring
her husband, about whom she was a good deal concerned, to
a knowledge of saving grace.

During the first twenty years of the nineteenth century, we
would imagine (Dr. Hamilton does not provide many details
here), Lady Colquhoun was busy with her family-she had
five children. We learn of her care for their education; her
thought and instruction in the Word of God for her servants;
her active concern for the estate workers and their families;
and her wider interests-·all directed towards the spread of the
knowledge of the Gospel.

When her children grew up and married, Janet Colquhoun
was able to travel rather more, and often to visit her children
and grandchildren. Thus her fragrant testimony and witness
extended to Ireland; to Suffolk, where she rejoiced in the faith
ful ministry of the Church of England at Holbrook, and sat
under the Rev. J. B. Wilkinson. We find her at Brighton, and
read her comments on the King and Queen; at Leamington,
and elsewhere.

THE SABBATH

In 1842 the Diary has this entry for March 13th: 'The day
when the Sabbath trains began to run on the Edinburgh and
Glasgow Railway'. In this matter Lady Colquhoun felt so
strongly that the next time she had occasion to travel between
the two cities she hired post-horses, and though at the time in
poor health" spent two days on the journey instead of as many
hours. Less than a week before she had listened with profit to
Robert Murray McCheyne, who had also administered the
sacrament. Readers who are familiar with Dr. Bonar's
Remains of R. M. McCheyne will recall McCheyne's sermon
'I Love the Lord's Day', and his 'Letter on Sabbath Rail
ways', both of which deal with this same matter which so
much concerned Lady Colquhoun. In her view and experience,



the Lord's Day was indeed a delight, as the numerous refer
ences to it through her Diary so plainly show,

ATTENTION TO READING

Now that we are so privileged in 1969 to have available once
again so many classic Christian works, as well as not a few
able and faithful modern writers, the example of lanet
Colquhoun should encourage us to take them up, probably in
preference to the many lesser publications which come before
us almost daily. Lady Colquhoun was no stranger to the
library at Thurso Castle from her early years. She had many
friends among her father's books. The arrival of a parcel of
volumes at the Castle was a more exciting event to her than a
parcel of toys to other children. We have mentioned already
the blessing she and her sister Hannah had from Wilberforce's
'Practical View'. Nearly fifty years later we find her writing
of 'an attempt to lead one' who has strayed far. She says she
has 'lent a book of prayer and faith'. It was the 'Practical
View'.

What else did she read? She was fond of biography. Then
there are references to the study of Doddridge's 'Rise and
Progress'; Edwards, whom your reviewer supposes to be
lonathan Edwards; Theron and Aspasio by lames Hervey;
Romaine's 'Walk of Faith'; and Flavel, whose works have so
recently been republished by the Banner of Truth Trust. On
one occasion we find her commencing a course of instruction
for her servants. She says she had lacked the courage pre
viously, but now begins with two who had been a long time
with her-'reading aloud and explaining Doddridge's "Rise
and Progress" to two of my maids'. On another occasion we
find her presenting a copy of Boston's 'Four-fold State' to the
servant's library. Once when in Suffolk towards the end of
her life, she notes, 'I enjoyed my earlier hours much today,
reading the Bible and Howe's "Blessedness" with prayer.
When necessarily absent from ordinances, how often have 1
found God present'. Nevertheless she attended Holbrook
church that afternoon, and in the evening was engaged with
the servants'. What times they must have been!

A WIDE CIRCLE

Men whose names have long ago passed into history were
well known to Lady Colquhoun. After her sister Hannah died
in 1818, Legh Richmond, author of 'The Dairyman's Daugh
ter' wrote a memoir of her. The next year he visited her, to
her great delight-'They came in answer to prayer; my Lord
has been loading me with benefits'. Robert Murray
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McCheyne; Charles Simeon, of Cambridge; Dr. Colquhoun
(1748-1827), of Leith, a native of Luss and a member of the
clan (whose Repentance was republished in 1965 by the
Banner of Truth); Dr. Malan, of Geneva, and others, were
among her friends and acquaintances.

Another friend was Dr. Chalmers, with whom it is interest
ing to note she was at first 'on the whole, disappointed' in
regard to the first sermon which she heard him preach. When,
however, more than twenty years later the Disruption took
place, she must have long valued his ministry, and with him
and a multitude of others she left the Establishment. Chapter
six deals with the Disruption, and with some family losses.

'THE PURE BIBLE'

In a letter written in 1828 (p. 104), Lady Colquhoun says:
'The Rev. Dr. Thomson of Edinburgh has, 1 think, made a
noble stand for the diffusion of the pure Bible . . .' This
reference is not expanded in the book under review, but is
worth following up. Lady Colquhoun was referring to 'the
Apocryphal question'. Dr. Andrew Thomson (1778-1831) was
minister of St. George's, Edinburgh, from 1814 until his death,
and one of the outstanding evangelicals in the period follow
ing the domination of the Church of Scotland by the Moderate
Party. Dr. Thomson's 'noble stand' relates to the opposition
which he led to the action of the British and Foreign Bible
Society, which began to publish Bibles containing the apocry
phal books. As a result of this, the Edinburgh Bible Society
began. In England the Trinitarian Bible Society was formed,
which expressly excludes the Apocrypha. The T.B.S. will not
circulate it.

Lady Colquhoun's passing away was not in advanced old
age. She was in her 66th year and had been in poor health for
some time. She seems to have caught a chill and to have been
in bed for three weeks before, as Dr. Hamilton puts it, her
shining path merged into perfect day. She was able to give
clear, parting counsel to members of her family and house
hold. About a week 'before her departure she sent for all the
servants, and spoke to them separately on the things of their
eternal peace'. So it was with all her family. They, too,
gathered at her bedside; and 'so gentle, so imperceptible was
her release, that for some time we could scarcely believe she
was really gone'.

This Diary upon which Dr. Hamilton has based his bio
graphy, and which is warmly commended to The Gospel
Magazine readers, contains many choice sayings. We conclude
with one written just a year before her death: 'I think grace



grows: but it is downward growth. It is a greater sense of
nced, and a feeling that none but Christ can help. Today I
was thinking that I have every reason to trust that "the
Beloved is mine", because He has made me so heartily willing
to be saved in His own way.' H. G. H. HILL.

WHAT'S WRONG WITH PREACHING. AI Martin;
Banner of Truth Trust; pp. 24; Is. 6d.
Originally delivered as an address to the Ministers' Confer

ence of the Orthodox Presbyterian Church at Westminster
Theological seminary, this is an earnest plea from a preacher
to other preachers to look seriously at their own ministry. Onc
feels that AI Martin has fulfilled one of the first requisites of
the preacher in that he has applied to himself the word he
direcls to his brethren.

He rightly stresses the vital importance of the life of thc
minister. An actor may portray a good or godly character
and yet himself be immoral and ungodly. But a minister can
not divorce himself from his message. What he is in the home
and in his prayer time, that he will be in the pulpit. Thus
righteousness of life, discipline in the use of time, earnestness
in prayer--all these are vital.

The message is then dealt with. He calls for a full biblical
content in the preaching. If it is to have strength, it must have
solid doctrinal substance. But it must not remain merely
theoretical, but have practical application. As far as the
manner of the message is concerned, the needs are urgency,
orderliness and directness.

Here is a most valuable booklet for any minister. It may
shake him as he sees some of his own weaknesses laid bare.
But, after all, one of the secrets of a truly spiritual ministry
is that the man involved is constantly open to the rebuke as
well as the encouragement of the Holy Spirit.

ADVENTURE IN EVANGELISM. Arthur H. Bird; Henry
E. WaIter Ltd; pp. 94; 6s.
This narrative of various forms of evangelistic enterprise

displays the remarkable zeal of a preacher whose ministry has
taken him into public houses, bingo halls and any place where
he can find a hearing for his message.

In face of this undoubted zeal, it is painful to have to be
critical, but there are serious defects. He sums up the need of
the hour-'going to where people are, where they work and
where they play, to remind them of the strength and happiness
which comes from worship'. But this is far removed from
Paul on Mars hill preaching 'God now commandeth all men
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everywhere to repent'. The message he preaches in the pubs
is 'a happy joyous message'-but again one misses the note of
Acts 2, where the message was such that men were 'cut to the
heart'.

He recalls the Commando Campaign in Plymouth, when the
witnessing 'Commandos swarmed on board ships to get
decisions from men before they started work'. The nature of
the decision is seen in the card they signed: 'Trusting in the
power and presence of Jesus Christ, I solemnly accept Him as
my Lord and Master'. The approach in this work is reflected
in Mr. Bird's description: 'I play a piano-accordion, you see,
so I go in and get them singing until everybody's happy'.

The zeal which takes the preacher into the places where men
are is to be commended. But the message preached and the
methods used are different from those in the New Testament.

THE CHRISTIAN'S GREAT INTEREST. William Guthrie;
The Banner of Truth Trust; pp. 207; Ss.
When a book has gone through more than eighty editions

during the past three hundred years, comment is almost super
fluous. When, in addition, its admirers have included John
Owen, who described its author as 'one of the greatest divines
that ever wrote', or Thomas Chalmers, who referred to the
book 'which, I think, is the best book I ever read'-even
commendation seems redundant.

Guthrie dealf with the basic issue of assurance. How may
a man come to a solidly based conviction that he is a true
believer-that he has a true and saving interest in Christ?
The treatment is thoroughly biblical, with constant reference
to the Word of God. But it is no mere theoretical essay. The
author was pre-eminently a pastor, and it was in the context
of ministering to men and women that the book was written.
Tt is in the same context that its ministry continues.

FAREWELL TO ANGLICANISM. H. M. Carson; Henry
WaIter Ltd; pp. 144; 7s. 6d.
The editor of The Gospel Magazine here gives an explana

tion of the reasons for his secession from the Church of
England. Issues considered are the establishment, bishops,
liturgy and baptism. Various objections to secession are listed
and answered. A further chapter deals with non-conformity
from the inside, indicating the reactions of an ex-Anglican to
a new situation. A final chapter surveys the present condi
tions in the country and asks the question, 'What of the
future'?
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Masters of the
English Reforntation

A REVIEW OF FlLMSTRIPS

R. J. GRAHAM

The Church Pastoral Aid Society invited us to a preview of
five new films trips entitled 'Masters of the English Reforma
tion', Very few turned out for this meeting, where we were
charmingly welcomed by the Rev. Gavin Reid. The filmstrips
grew out of Archbishop Loane's book of the same title. It was
emphasised that the c.P.A.S. was 'not interested in opening
old controversies'. The speaker assured us that the main point
of Bilney, Tyndale, Latimer, Ridley and Cranmer for today
was: 'freedom to propagate views'. All this is in keeping with
the accompanying booklet of historical notes which gives the
corresponding pages of the book on which the strips are based
to facilitate the preparation of a tape-recorded commentary
by the lecturer. This booklet states: 'Tn presenting these five
accounts of great Reformation figures, the Church Pastoral
Aid Society is not trying to turn back the clock or to encourage
new battles over old issues. Every tradition of the Church
looks back to the times of religious persecution with sadness.
Very often the men who took lives in the name of Christ were
as sincere as those who gave their lives'. Yes, but that is
hardly the point! Were they faithful to the Gospel of the
Grace of God in so doing? No! Such words as these are a
mockery of the very men portrayed in the filmstrips.

Mr. Reid's own commentary was exciting. He posed as a
contemporary of Bilney at University. As an eyewitness he
told the story with relish and relevance throughout. Another
commentary by the Rev. Richard Bewes and his parishioners
was very dramatic and varied and well done. These commen
taries show what could be done with these beautiful water
colours by Mr. Fred Windsor, who had to repaint many of the
scenes because ecclesiastical robes were not the exact colours
of the historical period. The present intention of the c.P.A.S.
not to provide a commentary may be significant, especially
when they say, 'Our times are times of great and bewildering
change and we canot go forward with our eyes fixed on the
"rear view mirror". Again-and particularly in Christian
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hislory-~lhe past has many aspects thal are beSl forgotten.
In an age when a united Church would seem to be a pressing
need, there are past histories of conflict that prove embarras
sing'.

Times are indeed bewildering when an Evangelical society
chooses so to think and speak. Those who neglect the rear
view mirror of history are likely to be crashed from behind
by the runaway car of error.

The filmstrips are excellent and can be profitable for those
who are prepared to work hard to present these figures of
history as enemies of error and superstition and examples of
Christ-possessed, gospel-loving men.

The five strips (250 watercolours), the book 'Masters of the
English Reformation' and notes are supplied in a presentation
case for £7 lOs. from the Church Pastoral Aid Society, Falcon
Court, 32 Fleet Street, London, E.CA.

Continued from page 371

school-leaving age but students should by then see the rele
vance of choice.

In general they were in favour of retaining the legal require
ment for the simple reason that headmasters, pressed by the
need to give as many lessons as possible to examination sub
jects, may be tempted to remove it completely from the
curriculum.

Time is running out for the voice of evangelical Christianity
to make an impact on the thinking of the nation and its leaders
on both the need for, and the true content of, religious educa
tion. Let us arise and give our hearts and minds to the pro
motion of a God-centred educational system, and let us do
it immediately. Prayer, though effectual and fervent, is not
all that we must cause to be made. We must involve our
minds, wills and energies in the way which our reason tells us
is best and most useful to the task in hand.

FOOTNOTE.-This article reflects the author's standpoint which
not all readers may share. Correspondents are invited to
comment-but please keep letters reasonably short.-Ed.

J



Lives ofBritish Reformers
Thomas Cranmer

s. M. HOUGHTON
(continued from last month)

After the Act of the Six Articles had been passed, Cranmer
had to endure much opposition until the death of Henry, and
several times his enemies thought that they had him in their
power. Once Henry, who was fond of debating religious
matters with his courtiers and officers, asked Cranmer to set
down in writing the reasons why he had opposed the Six
Articles. When the document was completed it was entrusted
to a carrier who, in his journey to the King's court, had to
cross the Thames by a ferry. Near to the ferry a bear was
being baited in the water. In its struggles the animal broke
loose, capsized the ferry-boat, and Cranmer's document went
floating down the river. A little further down was the keeper
of Princess Elizabeth's bears, who laid hold of the manuscript,
and being a bigoted Roman Catholic he refused to restore it to
the carrier. Cranmer's position was difficult, for it had been
declared heresy and treason to speak or write against the Six
Articles, and the King's protection could not be depended on.
But happily for Cranmer, the bear-keeper, who intended to
place the document in the hands of a Catholic Bishop, was
summoned to appear before Thomas Cromwell, the King's
Chief Secretary, and a man who favoured the Reformation.
He was then well scolded for keeping papers that did not
belong to him, and was compelled to restore them to their
rightful owner.

Another incident will further illustrate the enmity which
Cranmer had to face. About 1545, five years after Cromwell's
execution on a charge of treason, the King's Council, led by
Stephen Gardiner, the Catholic Bishop of Winchester, accused
the Archbishop of heresy and demanded that he should be
committed to the Tower of London. This, said the Council,
was needful, for otherwise no one would venture to give evi
dence against so powerful a person. Henry reluctantly con
sented, but soon changed his mind and, sending for Cranmer,
acquainted him with what had occurred. Cranmer, in his
simplicity, expressed willingness to go as a prisoner to the
Tower provided that he was given a fair hearing, and allowed
to answer accusations against him. 'What fond (= foolish)
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simplicity have you', said Henry, 'so to permit yourself to be
imprisoned that every enemy of yours may take advantage
against you! Do you not think that if they have you once in
prison, three or four false knaves will soon be procured to
witness against you and to condemn you, which else now being
at your liberty dare not once open their lips or appear before
your face? No, not so, my lord; I have better regard unto you
than to permit your enemies so to overthrow you.' The King
then instructed Cranmer how to act before the Council. 'If,'
said he, 'they will not give you a fair hearing, but desire to
commit you to the Tower straightway, then appeal you from
them to our person, and give to them this ring by which they
shall well understand that I have taken your cause into my
hands from them; which ring they well know that I use it to
no other purpose but to call matters from the Council into
mine own hands to be ordered and determined.'

Early the following morning the Council met, knowing
nothing of Henry's determination to shield Cranmer, and
thinking that his condemnation would be easily accomplished.
Cranmer was summoned to wait upon the Council, and as a
sign of their hatred and scorn, he was made to wait for almost
half-an-hour in an ante-room, surrounded by serving men and
lackeys, before he was admitted to the Council chamber. The
accusations were brief. The Archbishop was charged with
infecting the whole realm with heresy as with a noxious
plague. In vain did Cranmer protest against the tyranny with
which it was evident the Council was determined to act.
Nothing would suffice but his immediate committal to a prison
chamber in the Tower. Protest thus proving vain, Cranmer
produced the King's ring. Amazement and alarm were written
upon the faces round the Council table. The heretic was again
escaping their clutches. 'Did I not tell you,' said one, 'what
would come of this matter? I knew right well that the King
would not permit my lord of Canterbury to have such a
blemish as to be imprisoned unless it were for high treason.'

Henry now summoned the members of the Council into his
presence, and after rebuking them sharply for keeping Cran
mer waiting amongst serving-men, he warned them against
hurting his faithful Archbishop. 'He is,' said he, 'as faithful
a man towards me as ever was any prelate in this realm, and
one to whom I am many ways beholding (= beholden) by the
faith I owe unto God; and therefore whoso loveth me will
regard him hereafter.' From this time Cranmer was safe from
the rage of his foes so long as Henry lived. 'You were,'
Cromwell had said to him many years before, 'born in a happy
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hour, for do and say what you will, the King will always take
it well at your hand.... His Majesty will never give credit
against you whatsoever is laid to your charge.'

We cannot doubt that in all this Cranmer would recognise
the special grace and protection of God, delivering him time
after time from the rage of foes to whom any advance towards
Protestantism was utterly abhorrent. And so it came to pass
that an Archbishop who was regarded as a Protestant heretic
by the great mass of the clergy in England, was protected by a
King who was himself a staunch Catholic in all points, except
the acknowledgment of the power and authority claimed by
the Pope. Yet the King prophesied a time of danger and severe
testing for Cranmer, and emphasised it by substituting three
pelicans for three cranes on Cranmer's coat of arms, for he
would, 'like the pelican, have to shed his blood for his young
ones, brought up in the faith of Christ'.

Henry VIU's death in January, 1547, brought his stormy
and eventful reign to a close. For the King Cranmer seems to
have had a sincere admiration, and though he cannot have
been blind to Henry's serious defects, yet his mourning for
him was genuine and not a mere formality. 'Faithless to
many,' says a historian, 'to Cranmer the King was true unto
death; and from that day [i.e., of the King's death] until his
own last agony the Archbishop left his beard to grow in
witness to his grief.'

It is a remarkable fact that while the great Cardinal Wolsey,
the learned Thomas More, and the able secretary Thomas
Cromwell, Earl of Essex, as well as others of scarcely less note.
had come under Henry's severe displeasure and found them
selves bereft of his friendship and good offices, Cranmer ever
remained in the King's favour, and it must not be thought that
this was due to a lack of faithfulness to God on the part of the
Archbishop. Cranmer at all times appears to have been very
subservient to the King, even to the carrying out of his wishes
in some matters which might seem to be opposed to the will of
God. Thus Cranmer had much to do with carrying out the
King's bidding in the affairs of his many wives. But Cranmer
acted throughout conscientiously and in accordance with what
he believed to be the will of God. Not that this excuses
offences, but God in grace, bears with, and has compassion
on such. Henry became much attached to Cranmer because of
his uprightness and sincere character, and especially because
he did not seek to make himself or his name great. Both
Wolsey and Cromwell had sought great things for themselves,
but not so Cranmer. 'Seekest thou great things for thyself?
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Seek them not', was a portion of Scripture which he acted
upon. Also he was a man in whom was no guile. Nor was he
one who wished anything but good to his foes, and he had
many.

On onc occasion a certain Catholic priest of the North had
spoken slander against Cranmer and accused him before his
alehouse companions of having no more learning than the
goslings that sported upon the village green. This having come
to the ears of the authorities, the man had been arrested and
sent to London. There he appeared before Cranmer, but
persisted in saying that he was guiltless of the charge brought
against him. 'Well,' said the Archbishop, 'if you have not
offended against me, I can do you no good, for 1 am entreated
[by a relative of the priest] to help one out of trouble that
hath offended against me. If my Lord Cromwell hath com
mitted you to prison wrongfully, that lieth in himself to
amend, not in me.' Cranmer thereupon rose to attend to other
business, but the priest fell upon his knees, for, finding that
lying was defeating his hopes, he thought that he had better
confess the truth of the matter. '1 beseech your grace,' said he,
'to forgive me this offence, assuring your grace that I spake
those words being drunk and not well-advised.' Cranmer
appeared willing to deal kindly with the man, and in a friendly
manner invited him to test his learning, so that he might know
that his words were indeed ill-founded. The priest begged to
be excused, but Cranmer proceeded. 'Tell me,' said he, 'who
was King David's father?' After a pause the reply came, 'Iv
good faith, my lord, I have forgotten his name.' If you cannot
tell me that, J pray you tell me then who was Solomon's
father?' 'Good, my lord,' was the reply, 'bear with me! I am
no further seen in the Bible than is daily read in our service in
the Church.' 'This my question,' replied the Archbishop, 'may
be found well-answered in your service, but I now well per
ceive, howsoever ye have judged of my learning, sure I am that
you have none at all. But this is the common practice of all
you that be ignorant and superstitious priests, to slander, back
bite, and hate all such as are learned, and well·affected
towards God's Word and sincere religion.' With this he dis
missed him, and ordered that he should be released from the
Fleet prison and sent baCK to his home. Cramwell was rather
annoyed that Cranmer should not have the man severely
punished, and said, 'Henceforth they shall cut your throat
before that I say anything more to them on yuur behalf.' But
the Archbishop, unlike Cromwell, had a desire to obey from
the heart the Scriptural precept, 'Dearly beloved, avenge not
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yourselves' (Rom. 12: 19); and so it came to pass that the
saying arose, 'Do my lord of Canterbury a shrewd (=evil) turn
and he is your friend for ever'.

Added to Cranmer's forgiving spirit was a courteous and
kindly bearing that made him appear like an old friend even
to those whom he met for the first time. His presence, too,
carried a quiet dignity which betokened a man of more than
ordinary charm. With respect to his learning, it can truly be
said that, with the possible exception of Ridley, he was the
most scholarly of the English Reformers, as an examination
of his many writings will show. In languages he was specially
gifted. Besides his native tongue, in the use of which few have
had greater ability, he spoke and wrote Latin with ease. With
Hebrew and Greek he had considerable acquaintance, though
not really expert in either, and yet sufficiently skilled to trans
late the Hebrew Bible into English. In addition he knew both
French and Italian, and used to translate Italian newsletters
into English occasionally so that Henry might learn their con
tents. Also, from the fact that his second wife was a German
lady, it can scarcely be supposed that the wooing could
proceed without some knowledge of German on Cranmer's
part.

(To be concluded)


